PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES P&R DISTRICT

NEWSLETTER—JUNE, 2005

Commissioners: Dick Hollar, Chairman 715-822-5317; Carol Vantine, Treasure 612-926-7990;



    Bob Matson, Secretary 612-889-4463; John Standing, 715-822-5498



    Doug Rouzer, 715-822-3288

Upcoming Meetings: Board Meeting, June 24; Board Meeting, Aug 5; Annual Meeting, Sept 3

BOAT PARADE & PICNIC—The annual boat parade is scheduled for Saturday, July 2 and the annual picnic is scheduled for Saturday, August 20 (please see the attached flyer for complete details). Joan Billig has again agreed to chair the Boat Parade and Jerry Weinkauf and Gary Gabrick have agreed to chair the Picnic. Thanks to all three. NOW, THESE EVENTS CANNOT HAPPEN WITHOUT YOUR HELP. PLEASE VOLUNTEER A COUPLE OF HOURS OF YOUR TIME TO DO THE FOLLOWING TASKS:

Boat Parade: We need one person with a pontoon to chauffeur the judges and 5 people to serve as a judge (pontoon operator could be a judge). This is a FUN job where you ride around the lake for a couple of hours and have lots of laughs with the contestants. 

Picnic: A few more people are needed to carry this event, but only an hour or less of your time is required for each task. We need the following:



Check-In & Registration—Two People



Set-up—Three People



Food Servers—Four People



Game Supervisors/organizers—Four People



Clean-up—Five People

These tasks will require no more than an hour of your time and the picnic cannot happen without your help. Please do not assume that someone else will do these; we need you! So, PLEASE, contact me or one of the other commissioners at the numbers shown above or by e-mail to me. Thank you in advance for your continued support of these activities.

CLEAN BOATS CLEAN WATERS PROGRAM—This is a program sponsored by the WDNR and supported by the Wisconsin Association of Lakes that seeks to educate boaters on the spread of aquatic invasive species. Many lake association members and other concerned citizens are looking for ways to get involved. The Clean Boats, Clean Waters volunteer watercraft inspection program is an opportunity to take a front line defense against the spread of aquatic invasive species. Through the Clean Boats, Clean Waters program, volunteers are trained to organize and conduct a boater education program in their community. Adults and youth teams educate boaters on how and where invasive species are most likely to hitch a ride into water bodies. Volunteers perform boat and trailer checks for invasive species, distribute informational brochures and collect and report any new water body infestations.

Currently we have no invasive species in our lakes. However with all the other lakes around us that have problems, we need to take a proactive approach to the prevention of these species being introduced into our lake. So how can you get involved? First there is a training session on June 18 from 8:30 to noon at the Cumberland Middle School. If this newsletter gets to you in time, pre-registration is required. Contact Laura Felda-Marquardt at 715-346-3366 or e-mail at laura.felda@dnr.state.wi.us.  However, we do have several people planning to attend, which should be sufficient to train others. Secondly, PLEASE contact me and I will arrange for training and boater educational schedules. WE NEED YOU TO HELP US PREVENT THE SPREAD OF AQUATIC INVASIVE SPECIES.

IT IS ALL ABOUT THE TIPPING POINT—This is an interesting observation made by WAL president, Jim Abbs, in the Spring 2005 newsletter “The Lake Connection”.

I signed on as WAL president because I hope to make a difference for Wisconsin lakes. My sincere belief is that our lakes are in danger because many of us do not really understand how very easy it is to ruin these valuable resources. This misunderstanding is particularly serious because sudden reductions in quality of a lake often are totally unexpected; a phenomenon termed the "tipping point."

When natural systems change abruptly from one condition to another, it is said to be like a canoe that is gradually tilted further and further and then suddenly flips over. Folks who study disease know that human biosystems (our bodies) are able to overcome many small insults (smoking, over-eating, no exercise), until a certain "tipping point" is reached—and then suddenly we become very sick. Engineers call these processes non-linear.

Biologists tell us everything in nature is non-linear, including lake biosystems. You can abuse a lake—dump in phosphorus, eliminate shoreland buffers, add septic systems, remove natural plants— all with little obvious impact and then, almost overnight, it can "lurch" from a healthy water body to one with severe problems. What is the message? Be assured no one knows the tipping point for your lake. So, monitor your lake for any change and follow Aldo Leopold's lead to keep your lake as naturally healthy as possible. Until we more fully understand human influences on lakes, our only alternative is to be conservative.

IS FOREST HEALTH CONNECTED TO LAKE HEALTH? An interesting question answered by Eunice Padley in the Spring 2005 WAL newsletter “The Lake Connection”.

Precipitation that runs directly into lakes can cause water quality decline by adding nutrients, sediment, and pollutants. Water that soaks or infiltrates into the ground is less likely to damage lake quality. A lesser-known threat to water infiltration is loss of native vegetation in forested uplands around lakes.

Forest ecosystems, which include tree canopies, shrubs, young trees, and herbaceous groundlayer vegetation, effectively capture precipitation and limit runoff. Rain that falls on a forest canopy is caught by leaves and drips to the ground with much less force than raindrops hitting the ground. Snowfall is similarly trapped, especially by coniferous trees, and much of the moisture is released back to the atmosphere without ever touching the ground. Spring snowmelts are less extreme in watersheds with a significant proportion of forest cover. Snow in the forest melts later than snow on open land, and meltwater input to streams is more evenly distributed. Thus, peak flows are not as great and erosive force is reduced.

Ground flora are also important in intercepting precipitation, slowing runoff, and contributing to infiltration by keeping the soil's organic surface layer well-aerated and moist. Riparian forest buffers slow down water flowing overland, often capturing its sediment load before it can enter a lake or stream.

The above offers a simple insight on how lake health benefits from forest health. Therefore anything that degrades the health of the trees, shrubs and groundlayer vegetation can have an adverse effect on lake quality. Polk County’s Shorelane Protection Ordinance requires that you obtain a permit before you cut down and remove any trees within 300 feet of the lakeshore.
LAND USE AND OUR LAKES—This article was originally printed in WAL’s Spring 2005 newsletter “The Lake Connection” and was written by Ezre Meyer. The Lake Protection: It Starts and Ends at Home workshop held in February in Pewaukee (sponsored by WAL and state and local partners) focused on ways citizens can contribute to a healthy lake through personal actions and involvement in public land use decision-making. 

Audrey Greene, a lake specialist from Walworth County, suggested several things each of us can do:

· limiting or eliminating use of fertilizers containing phosphorus 

· reducing runoff by using rain barrels, rain gardens, and porous materials for building driveways, patios, and parking areas 

· restoring a buffer of native vegetation at least 35 feet deep along the shore 

Restoring shorelands reduces runoff, helps filter damaging sediment and nutrients before they enter lakes, and enhances fish and wildlife habitat in the ecologically important near-shore zone.

WATERS OF WASHBURN COUNTY (From WAL’s Spring 2005 “The Lake Connection”)

by Sam Lewis—More on the economic value of clean lakes from close to home.

Since 1950 the amount of water used in Wisconsin has tripled while population rose at half that rate. The amount of water available to Wisconsin is constant. There will never be more. How can we, the public, ensure that our waters will continue to be pure and clear and available for our children and grandchildren?

There is a lot of water in Washburn County and throughout the state, but the supply is not endless. Consequently, we need to consider water a valued and scarce resource. We can easily put a dollar value on use values such as: drinking water, sanitation, industrial uses, hydro power, and passenger and commodity transport. We can look at residential and commercial real estate values to place a value on clean water or proximity to water. A Spooner realtor gave me these values:

· Average cost of a 2-acre lot near Spooner: $20-25,000. 

· Average cost of a lot on a low quality body of water: $45-50,000. 

· The same lot on a medium quality lake: $100-125,000. 

· The same lot on a high quality lake: $200,000+. 

· Finally, that lot on a premium, clear lake could be worth $300,000 or more. 

Studies of real estate values in both Minnesota and Maine have shown that clean/clear water is worth billions of dollars statewide. Back in the 1970's the city of Waupaca spent a lot of money cleaning up several lakes in the area. Long term studies have shown that over the years that property is 2 to 2.5 times more valuable than if the lakes had not been cleaned up. And, these higher property values result in increased local and state tax collections. 

LAKE MANAGEMENT PLAN PROJECTS—Our Lake Management Plan (LMP), which was adopted at the annual meeting last August, identified 21 projects that were to be completed in 2005. I have found that with any plan, a good plan must be a flexible plan. Our LMP is no exception. We have made good progress on some projects, no progress on others and the rest fall between these extremes. Herein, I will attempt to provide you with a status summary of each project without getting involved in excessive detail. If you desire any additional information on any project, please do not hesitate to contact me.

The following projects are well underway:

Project #3a—(Objective) Monitor streams for total phosphorus and total suspended solids—Several streams have been sampled for total phosphorus once so far this year.

Project #5a—Organize shoreland restoration demonstration sites—We have identified three property owners who have volunteered to have their shorelands redesigned by professionals with native plants. The design stage is beginning to get underway. As work progresses, I will identify the specific locations so you can see for yourself that a native plant buffer zone can be very attractive and result in less maintenance work for you. One such restoration was

completed voluntarily by the Ganske’s last fall and can be seen from the lake. They are the 6th home west of the public landing. Ride by and take a look but keep in mind that these plants are in-mature and will grow and fill-in.

Project #6a, 6b & 6c—Prevent invasive species through watercraft education and early detection. Encourage retention of existing aquatic plants—The lake was inspected for curlyleaf pondweed and none was found. Ken Jenson, Dean Wenger and Ed Durkee inspect the boat launch regularly for any signs of invasive species. Also, refer to the Clean Boats, Clean Waters Program noted above. Signage is being studied to post on the bridge to advise people that aquatic plants help clean the lake and they should stay in the channel.

Project #7a—Work with the DNR to promote long term fisheries habitat protection—This project is currently underway in the capable hands of Dick Braun and some 10-15 volunteers.

Project #8a—Zooplankton & algae monitoring—This project has been expanded and is scheduled to start on time; however volunteers are always needed to help collect samples. If you want to get involved in something meaningful, here is your chance; please contact us.

Project #9a, 9b & 9c—Ongoing education through newsletters, speakers and leadership education support—These projects are being accomplished as planned.

Project #10a & 10b—Monitor lakes for Secchi disk clarity, top and bottom phosphorus, chlorophyll, dissolved oxygen and temperature profiles—These tasks are underway and will be completed as planned.
Some initial effort and/or planning has been completed on the following projects:

Project #2b—Identify forests and wetlands important to preserve undisturbed for the benefit of water quality—We have been advised to proceed cautiously in asking local landowners questions about their property. As a result, we are building an understanding of forest management options and will then collectively devise an approach to take in contacting landowners.

Project #3b—Demonstrate stream bank erosion correction methods—With the help of the Polk County Land and Water Resources Department, we have completed the initial step of identifying a stream bank erosion site to consider restoring.

Project #4—Encourage proper maintenance of septic systems and monitor for failing systems—Have been advised that there is not much we can do to inspect systems on-site. We are investigating an alternate means to monitor this from the lake.

Project #8b—Get opinions and information from other lakes on what lake treatment actions they have taken to help identify the most appropriate in-lake treatment for North Pipe Lake—Based on DNR recommendations, phosphorus measurements on North Pipe have been increased this year to get a better estimate of how well an in-lake treatment would work. Meanwhile we are building an understanding of the effectiveness of different possible treatments.

Very little progress has been made on the following projects:

Project #1a—Prepare a written summary of current agricultural practices—Have contacted farmers in the area but so far have not found any who are willing to discuss this. 

Project #2a—Maintain a photo log of the mostly forested watershed for the benefit of future generations—We are waiting for the 2005 version of aerial photos because it will have increased (1 meter) resolution.

Project #2c—Measure the phosphorus levels in open water wetlands associated with streams that may receive restoration work—Stream has not yet been selected and landowner permission must be secured.

Project #5b—Educate lakeshore owners on the applicable shoreland ordinance—This will be done in future newsletters.

Dick Hollar

Chairman

